S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th September 2013 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr J Smallwood, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr M Narborough, Ms D Scott, Mr B Clapham, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr Jason Law.
APOLOGIES: Mrs Albinson, Rev D Tate, Mr R Williamson, Mr I Jordan, Mr D Steward-Brown, Borough Councillor Nockolds.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th July 2013, Mrs Banks asked for an update regarding the letter sent to the Borough Councils Planning Department regarding South Wootton being designated to be classified as a Village. It was said that the letter had also been sent to the Local Development Framework Team and Geoff Hall.

Cllr Daubney stated that 7 years ago he remembered the designation happening, however Mr Price informed members that the response received from Mr Hall remained rather vague.

Mr Gerrard made reference to the list of Accounts on page 58 and noted that there were two payments to R&B Turf and Groundcare for Tractor Mower Repairs. Mrs Cornwell explained that there has been times when the tractor has been damaged due to the underneath becoming clogged up with wood and other debris. Members felt that Mr Bird should be informed immediately of the costs involved and requested to drive the tractor more carefully. Mr Gerrard requested that a list of all costs paid for Tractor Mower Repairs be available at the next meeting. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would produce a list. 

With no other comments and two minor amendments, the minutes were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Clapham, with one abstention all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks and Mr Smallwood declared an Interest as they are both Allotment tenants. 
Mr Clapham stated that he has an interest as he lives at Ullswater Avenue and his fence is boundary to the possible proposed development.

4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present.  
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5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS:
County Councillor Law stated that in July 2013, he had met with the Highways Department, when the prospect of a crossing on Castle Rising Road was discussed. Cllr Law said that the discussion was very positive, however would be dependent on budget. He confirmed that he would chase up the matter with a view to obtaining a possible timescale.
Questions were asked about the future of the Coast Hopper, it was said that a rumour had been heard that the service may cease. Comment was made that the service is vital for coastal villages and their economy. Cllr Law confirmed that he would see what he could find out.

Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the recent restoration of the footpath along Castle Rising Road. He said that it had been a good job.

Borough Councillor Daubney spoke regarding the Riverside regeneration and said that improvement work had carried on. He confirmed that the pontoons in the river have been well used throughout the summer, with many people enjoying the area.
Cllr Daubney said that trade is picking up at the Hansa Market. He said that the Borough Council have been interested in purchasing the land where the silos stood in a view to putting something good there.

It was said that the Borough Council is continuing with the Town Centre Car Park Promotions, the free parking on a Wednesday afternoon had proven to be popular and the new Sunday offer running throughout September should also benefit the town.

Cllr Daubney spoke regarding funding, he said that the Borough Council had taken a 35% reduction from Central Government Support. It was said that money will be fed through Local Enterprise Partnerships.

Cllr Daubney spoke regarding the proposed Incinerator; he said that the Inspector will produce the report possibly by sometime next year. 
Comment was made that another recent report had suggested that Saddlebow would be a suitable site for an Incinerator and that the County Council have adopted the report. Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council will have a full meeting regarding the matter on Thursday 12th September 2013.
Questions were asked regarding the progress being made regarding the alternative. Cllr Daubney said that the company have their funding, he explained that a suitable site would need to be found then building can start.
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Comment was made that recycling rates have improved from 35% to 52%, with the ability to recycle more plastic and glass being introduced next year.

Mrs Banks wished to point out that the Town Centre has become an obstacle course with numerous stalls, an ice cream van, trees, flower tubs and benches. 

Cllr Daubney said that the main area affected is privately owned by the Vancouver Quarter, he confirmed that little could be done as the Borough Council has few legal rights.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the re-opening of the Tuesday Market Place at the end of October. She suggested that a Christmas Market could be organised to celebrate the re-opening. Cllr Daubney agreed that a Christmas Market would be a nice idea.

It was asked if the Mart would go ahead in 2014. Cllr Daubney confirmed it would. He informed members that the Mart had objected to the whole renovation scheme. He said that the choice of granite stone should provide a surface to withhold most damage. He said that a cover solution would still need to be found. 

Finally, it was said that there are several people who sit on the pavements in the town centre with their dogs. It was acknowledged that this had been a problem in the town for over 20 years, however it was confirmed there is no law against it.

Borough Councillor Nockolds: No report received.
REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – Mr Narborough stated that a meeting had been held on 4th September, the minutes of which had been circulated.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the Allotments and said that despite being invited, none of the Cup Winners attended the presentation and only one Allotment tenant, Mr Reynolds was present. Mr Narborough stated that Mr Reynolds was unhappy about one or two issues, which were discussed fully.

Mr Narborough explained that he had received requests for a further water tank towards the bottom end near to plot 1B. Mr Narborough confirmed that the Allotment fund has sufficient money available to fund the purchase of a new water tank and rents are due to be received in October.

Mr Narborough said that he had spoken to Mr Alan Garrod to obtain a quote to install a new tank and confirmed that to lay 100 metres of underground pipe would be £489 +VAT and the cost to purchase a new water tank from Gibbs & Dandy would be £215 +VAT.
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Mr Narborough stated that as the cost of the replacement tank was over £500, three quotes needed to be obtained. He said that nowadays £500 seems to be a relatively small amount and suggested that the limit for non routine expenditure as per South Wootton Parish Councils Financial Regulations should be raised to £1000. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the limit to obtain three quotes should be increased from £500 to £1000 (as above), this was seconded by Mr Smallwood, with two members against the proposal, all other members were in favour.
After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Garrod should carry out the work to install a new water tank, and that a water pressure test should be carried out, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 

Mr Narborough spoke briefly about the suggestion by Mr Reynolds to plant some comfrey plants; he explained that if a simple 3 post fence was erected across the corner, the plants would deter people from using the corner as a dump and the purple flowers would be a haven for bees.

After brief discussion to confirm that Mr Reynolds would look after the area, Mr Price proposed that Mr Reynolds should erect a three post fence and plant some comfrey plants, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all other members were in favour.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the quotes for the repairs to the Village Hall. He explained that Mr D’Aloia had provided a quote for £4,490 +VAT, Mr Pemberton had quoted £4,780 +VAT and the final quote had been provided by D&E Builders for £4,329+VAT. Mr Narborough confirmed that all contractors had quoted from the same specification. 

It was asked why the Assets Committee had proposed that the middle priced quote had been accepted rather than the cheapest. It was explained that Mr D’Aloia has carried out work for the Parish Council in the past and has always provided good value for money and a reliable service. 

After discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quote from Mr J D’Aloia for £4,490 +VAT to carry out the work; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the entrance door at the Village Hall. It was confirmed that Mr David Easy, a local glass fitter had been contacted and had provided a quote of £140 for the remedial work. After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Easy should carry out the remedial work for £140; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.
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Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Leafblower and said that she had contacted the Borough Council for further advice and to find out what type they use. Mrs Cornwell confirmed that after speaking to Nathan Johnson, he had recommended a Stihl model and stated that the Borough Council could purchase the Stihl Leafblower for £350 +VAT and pass on the discount to the Parish Council.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase a Stihl Leafblower for £350 +VAT, this was seconded by Mr Price with three members against and one abstention all other members were in favour and the proposal was carried.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the hedge which runs along Nursery Lane. It was said that the purpose of the hedge is to encourage wildlife.

Mrs Gotts explained that she had discussed the matter with Mr Nolan Mills and acknowledged that whilst it is important to encourage wildlife and biodiversity, if the hedge is not maintained appropriately it will become damaged. Some members felt that the hedge should be professionally cut once every year by professional contractors. It was also said that the Parish Council employs two support workers and an apprentice who should carry out the work. It was felt that the Parish Council was not getting value for money from its staff.

 After discussion, Mr Price proposed that quotes should be obtained for the professional cutting of the Allotment Hedge and the hedge along Nursery Lane; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one member against, all other members were in favour.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she would obtain the quotes and bring them to the next meeting on 8th October 2013.
Mr Narborough referred members to a request which had been received from Mr Westhead to relocate two Ashes Plots. It was explained that in 1999, Mr Westhead had purchased three Burial Plots and two Ashes Plots together for his family. Mr Narborough stated that in 2001, it became apparent that due to an error by a Funeral Director, the Ashes Plots had been used. At the time in 2001, it was agreed that Mr Westhead could have two alternative Plots, alongside his Burial Plots underneath a tree. 

Mrs Cornwell said that since that time, the tree has grown larger and a large root crosses the ground making it impossible to use the space.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that Mr Westhead should be offered two Ashes Plots to the rear of his Burial Plots; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with one abstention all other members were in favour. 
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Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the recruitment of Ryan, the new apprentice. She said that part of the process had involved the Borough Council visiting the Parish Council to see where he would be working as well as to carry out some Health and Safety Checks.

Mrs Cornwell stated that as a result of the visit it had been highlighted that since the Parish Office was built, all paint, pesticides and fuel should have been stored in an appropriate fabricated and welded flammable/chemical safe.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had followed the advice from the Borough Council and had looked into the costs of purchasing two medium sized safes and one small safe. She said that the two medium sized safes would be kept in the garage and the small safe would be used by Mr Plummer at the Wootton Park Pavilion. (Medium safe £362.85 each, Small safe £185.12)

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two medium safes and one small safe; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour. 
Finally Mrs Cornwell suggested that it may be an idea that the Parish Council considers supplying its Handymen with a uniform, so that they look more businesslike.

Members felt that it was a good idea and asked Mrs Cornwell to investigate the costs of safety work trousers, t-shirts, sweatshirts and overalls. After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed in principle that the Parish Council should purchase a uniform for Mr Bird, Mr Plummer and Mr Lucas; this was seconded by Mr Gerrard with all members in favour.
Finance – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the next Finance Committee meeting is scheduled for Thursday 3rd October 2013.
Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the circulated minutes and stated that one other item had been raised by Mr Simms of 14 Castle Rising Road. It was explained that Mr Simms had been into the Office regarding the speeding traffic along Castle Rising Road and asked if anything could be done about it.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had contacted the NCC Highways Department and the Police to see what could be done, NCC said that they had received no other complaints regarding speeding traffic, there had been no personal injuries and the Police had not been in contact with them regarding the issue. NCC explained that because the area had street lighting they would not consider roundels on the road surface and no repeater signs would be placed due to cost implications. They stated that Vehicle activated signs could be placed in the area, but this would be at the expense of the Parish Council. 
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Mr Simms asked if the Parish Council would consider a Community Speed Watch scheme, this involved a group of 6 people taking one hour shifts, once a week, to monitor and record speeding traffic and then writing to the offenders. One person would be required to be responsible for the equipment and one person is required to carry out an administration role. 

Mr Price felt that the Parish Council should give its support to the scheme, anyone interested in taking part should contact Mrs Cornwell who will pass on details to Mr Simms.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the possibility of replacing some of the Parishes Street Lighting and explained that Mr Gerrard and Mr Clapham had carried out a full survey of the Street Lighting columns with a view to the grant received from the NCC to replace the lanterns with the new LED fittings. Mr Gerrard explained that there were a number of areas that could do with replacements, but he and Mr Clapham felt it more beneficial to replace an area at a time. Mr Gerrard proposed that the Sandy Lane/Ullswater Avenue should be replaced which would amount to an approximate figure of 55 lighting columns. The grant from the NCC will account for 75% of 30 lighting columns and the Parish Council will pay for the remaining amount. 

Parish Council share of the 30 Lighting Columns


£2625.00

Parish Council cost implication of remaining 25 Columns

£8750.00

(25 x £350)

Total









£11,375.00

Mr Price stated that after the meeting he had felt that on reflection, the Sandy Lane/Ullswater Avenue is a newer area of the village and felt that other older areas may benefit more.
Mrs Cornwell stated that an alternative area could be the Avon Road estate, Nursery Lane, Church Lane/ Hall Lane and The Boltons.

After discussion, members felt that other areas could be looked at in the future and the original proposal should stand. Mrs Gotts therefore proposed that the Parish Council should agree to the installation of the 55 Lanterns at Sandy Lane/Ullswater Avenue, this was seconded by Mr Gerrard, with two members against and one abstention, all other members agreed. Money for this project should be taken from the Lighting fund.
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Mr Price provided an update regarding the Local Development Framework and the Neighbourhood Plan. He said that the Project Group has decided to move forward by organizing small groups of members to look at each of the Policies to ensure no 
information is missing. He said that the Project Group is working to a tight schedule in a hope to produce the Draft by the end of October 2013. 

Mr Price confirmed that a meeting had been held on 3rd September with members of the Project Group, the Planning Committee and Mr Alan Gomm, the Manager of the LDF Team. It was said that Mr Gomm is happy to offer his assistance with the Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Smallwood spoke about the Relief Distributor Road with a possible junction at Nursery Lane. It was said that as pointed out in the Landscape submission, this would be a very inappropriate site.

Mr Price explained that the Borough Council wants a relief road; he stated that it is part of their proposals. It was said that the road can still be objected to. It was confirmed that this consultation period runs until 4th October 2013.

Mr Evans spoke regarding the presentation which was made to the Project Group by PC Steve Gower from “Secure by Design”. It was confirmed that the project Group decided that it was a good thing and was subsequently agreed that it would be incorporated into the Neighbourhood Plan.
Policy – Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held. 
REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:
Infant School – No report received. 
Junior School – Mr Smallwood informed members that a full Governors meeting would be held tomorrow evening. He confirmed that there were no issues at the moment.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough confirmed that the re-roofing of the Pavilion had been carried out, that the repairs to the Car Park were complete and the dykes had been cleared.

Mr Narborough was pleased to report that he had been elected as the new Chairman. 

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that she had spent the day in St Albans at the Anglia in Bloom Awards ceremony. She was pleased to confirm that the South Wootton in Bloom Team had once again achieved Gold for the Village, with scores slightly higher than last year. 
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Mrs Gotts stated that areas of achievement included the floral baskets and planters at Priory Court, the wild flower meadow at the Parish Office, excellent school gardens, a well laid out portfolio, planting of spring flowering bulbs at the Village Green and the Open Garden event, which included the Master Composter talks to name just some of the achievements. The South Wootton strip was also nominated for the Biodiversity Award but just missed out this year. Mrs Cornwell acknowledged the amount of work carried out by the relatively small group of people. 

Members thanked the South Wootton in Bloom Team for their efforts and asked that Congratulations be passed on to the team
CORRESPONDENCE – As per circulated list.
NCC


        
- New charges for Highway Boundary Data            Info
NRCC Signpost

- Newsletter





      “

WNV & Community Action
- Live Life & Live Well Events


      “

Police



- SNAP Meeting 16/9/13 7pm


      “

ACCOUNTS – as per circulated list agreed and approved, plus:-

163
Roythorne & Son

Fuel August 2013


     8.77
164
NWPC


Share of Grass Cutting Aug ’13
 224.76
165
ECS Computers

Online Backup


     6.41

166
K & M Lighting

Street Lighting Maintenance
 441.00


167
Paramount Fire Armour
New Fire Extinguisher (Pavilion)
   42.00

168
R&B Turf and Groundcare
Tractor Mower Repairs

 300.56

169
Pattrick & Thompson
Wedge Grip & Driving Tool

   13.64
170
Viking



Stationery & Stamps

 236.01
Bank balances as at 30.8.2013
Community Account
      40,313.20
Stepsaver a/c
               0.00
Treasury Deposit                                             180,000.00
Total                                                              £ 220,313.20
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.40pm.

NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 8th October 2013, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
8th October 2013                                                                              Chairman
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